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Researchers in the 1950s 
examined the development of a 
group of Scottish Terriers raised 
in relative isolation for the 
first ten months of life. When 
compared to age-mates raised 
normally, the isolates were hy-
peractive, extremely excitable, 
excessively submissive to other 
puppies, and very slow to learn. 

For instance, the puppies 
were exposed to a novel ob-
ject that was painful to touch. 
The normal puppies quickly 
learned to run away from the 
object, but the isolate puppies 
behaved as though they didn’t 
know what to do. When food 
was concealed under a box, the 
normal puppies easily figured 
out how to get at the food, but 
the isolate puppies couldn’t 
even remember where the food 
was hidden.
Handling and the stress 

response
Handling of young animals 

has been shown to produce 
a variety of beneficial effects, 
including accelerated physical 
development, increased resis-
tance to disease, reduced emo-
tionality and the confidence to 
explore novel environments. 
Puppies handled every day 
are more active, more sociable 
to humans and more dominant 
with other dogs in play than 
puppies handled less often.

Some researchers believe 
there is a critical period for 
gaining neural control over the 
stress response. Baby rats han-
dled for fifteen minutes a day 
for the first twenty-one days 
of life were better able to regu-

late their response to stressful 
events than non-handled rats. 
They were better able to learn 
and even suffered less cognitive 
impairment as they grew old. 
Young animals raised without 
regular handling show sus-
tained levels of stress hormones 
long after situations that cause 
the anxiety are over.

Excessive handling is not 
a good idea, either. Too much 
handling or chaotic, unpredict-
able stimulation can adversely 
affect development. Children 
exposed to chronic, ongoing 
stress have trouble controlling 
their arousal during learning 
and are unable to cope with 
novelty. Some animals be-
come sensitized by excessive 
handling to the point that any 
tactile contact is perceived as 
unpleasant.

The impact of early 
enrichment

If early deprivation has such 
devastating effects on develop-
ment, does early enrichment 
have equally dramatic benefits? 
On this issue, the evidence is less 
compelling. The brains of rats 
and monkeys reared in enriched 
environments, which included 
motor, auditory and visual 
stimulation, show the impact 
of increased brain activity. After 
only 80 days in an enriched en-
vironment, the connections be-
tween neurons were denser and 
more complex in these animals’ 
brains than the brains of animals 
reared in normal laboratory cage 
environments. However, other 
studies report no change in cor-
tical development.

Author and behaviourist 
Michael Fox placed previously 
isolated puppies in enriched 
environments to see if the ef-
fects of early deprivation could 
be reversed. He observed that 
the isolate puppies were com-
pletely overwhelmed by the 
new situation, as though they 
couldn’t handle all the sensory 
input. However, with sustained 
effort, the puppies improved 
to the level of normal puppies 
in many cognitive and social 
skills.

Enrichment studies with an-
imals sparked the development 
of initiatives to enhance early 
social and intellectual develop-
ment in children. Probably the 
best known of these is Project 
Head Start, an intervention 
program designed to improve 
opportunities for children from 
disadvantaged families. Af-
ter the American government 
spent millions of dollars and 
invested enormous effort, the 
long-term success of Head 
Start was mixed. There were 
substantial gains for young 
African-American children, but 
these effects were lost as the 
children became older. 

In contrast, organized pre-
school programs in Sweden and 
the U.K. produced long-term 
benefits. Children attending the 
programs had better vocabular-
ies, were better at reading and 
mathematics, and had better 
communication skills, even up 
to age 13, than children who 
did not attend the programs. 
At-risk children benefited from 
these programs the most.


